SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Finance and General Purposes Committee


All Members of Finance and General Purposes Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee to be held on Monday 12th July 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.











Susan M Foster
6th July 2010







Town Clerk
AGENDA

1. Apologies

2. To receive statutory declarations of interests from Members




(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)    Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
    










(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item).

(Copy attached)

4.  Minutes








To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 24th May 2010 as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 21st June 2010. 
5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
See list attached.  (Copy attached)

6. Financial Regulations of Council

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).

7. Risk Assessment

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
8. Grass cutting and weedkilling
To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
9. Swimming in Sandy

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
10. Action for Market Towns Convention

To receive and consider Clerk’s report (Copy attached).
11. Highways liaison meeting report

To receive and consider a report from the Town Council’s Highway’s Liaison Member (Copy attached).
12. Central Bedfordshire Council Safety Advisory Group

To receive and consider a response to the letter received from Central Bedfordshire Council (Copy attached).

13. Minutes of the Communications Sub-committee
To receive and consider the minutes of the meeting held on 24th May 2010. (Copy attached).
14. Minutes of the Dog Control and Enforcement Working Group

To receive and consider the minutes of the meeting held on 17th June 2010. (Copy attached).
*15. Confidential item
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report. (Copy attached).
16. Press release

*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meeting) Act 1960 and Sections (8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985. The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	25/06/10

49/10


	CB/10/02208/  FULL

Mr A Applegate

1 Edward Close

Sandy

SG19 1JT


	Full application for single storey rear extension at 1 Edward Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 2 Edward Close, 6 Malaunay Place, 17 Rutland Gardens, Sandy notified.


	
	F&GP

12/07/10
	

	28/06/10

50/10 
	CB/10/01717/ FULL

Mr Partridge

34 Girtford Crescent

Sandy

SG19 1HR
	Full application for Re-develop existing conservatory by increasing length and building new framework and roof at 34 Girtford Crescent, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 33,35 Girtford Crescent, 2,3,4 Spring Grove, Sandy notified. 
	
	F&GP

12/07/10
	

	02/07/10

51/10


	CB/10/02126/  FULL

Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy

SG19 1JE


	Full application for installation of Youth Shelter next to the skatepark at Sunderland Road, Sandy, Beds.
	
	F&GP

12/07/10
	

	03/07/10

52/10
	CB/10/02261/ ADV

Food Programme Delivery Orchid Group

Old Bank Building

Hanover Street

Manchester


	Advertisement Consent for 2 x illuminated fascia signs, 10 x informative signs, 2 x illuminated totem signs, 1 x illuminated canopy fascia sign at Somerfields, Girtford Bridge, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Manhattan Corporation Ltd, Holiday Inn, Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

12/07/10
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 12.7.10
5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
(a) Special items from the Revenue Account
Churchyard

Tree work


    £3000.00
Scheduled to take place in the Autumn, apart from 2 trees which have been felled because they were dangerous.

Gate Pier repair

    £1500.00

Not yet ordered, Reverend Williams has been sent a letter regarding the timing of the work.


Car Park

Hard surface to market container
  £700.00
On order, to take place in the last week of July, weather permitting.



Playing Fields

Yara Complex Fertiliser



£1,600.00
The spring application has been completed, another will be applied in the Autumn.
(b) Capital Account

Sunderland Road Recreation Ground

Jenkins Pavilion Heating Controller
   £2,050.00
On order, the supplier has been chased for completion of the work.


 






    


Stratford Road

Mobile scaffolding tower

   £1,200.00
The tower is on order.



SEG

Planter outside library


   £1,000.00
Now received and in use.



Cricket Club

Contribution to new roller

   £3,000.00
Grant has been sent and a receipt received.


Car Park

Removal of Concrete kerbs and re-marking

   £3,910.00
To be undertaken in the school holidays.
Church Clock

Contribution to automatic winding system

£1,720.00
Still awaiting confirmation that the final adjustments are satisfactory.
(c)Interest on Capital Account

Benches

3 x Replacement benches

  £1350.00


One has been ordered, the other two will be ordered in due course (shortage of storage precludes their order beforehand.


Bedford Road Recreation Ground

3 x self-closing gates


  £2,600.00



Work complete.
Bus shelters

Repair to 3 shelters


   £469.00

Work complete.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 12.7.10
6. Financial Regulations of Council

The Financial Regulations of the Council were adopted at its meeting on 20th June 2005.  At that time it was decided that there should be an annual review of the sums of money ascribed to certain actions of the Council. This review is now due.  The relevant paragraphs are as follows:
15.  The Clerk in consultation with the Mayor or Deputy Mayor may incur expenditure on behalf of the Council which is necessary to carry out any repair replacement or other work which is of such extreme urgency that it must be done at once, whether or not there is any budgetary provision for the expenditure, subject to a limit of £1000.  The Clerk shall report the action to the Council as soon as practicable thereafter.
33(a)  The RFO shall maintain a petty cash float of £250 for the purpose of defraying operational and other expenses. Vouchers for payments made from petty cash shall be kept to substantiate the payment. 
55(v)  For additional audit work of the External Auditor up to an estimated value of £500 (in excess of this sum the Clerk shall act after consultation with the Town Mayor and Deputy Mayor).
56(i)  Council shall maintain an approved list of tenderers for any Contracts exceeding £10,000 in value and tenders for such works shall be invited from the said list.

56(ii)  Contracts for works under £10,000 shall be placed on the basis of the lowest tender/quotation received unless by other specific direction of the Council.


Wherever possible a minimum of three tenders or quotations shall be obtained for the consideration of the Council.
56(iv)  The placement of orders for normal routine or maintenance works incurred in the daily running of the Council up to the value of £400 shall be delegated to and controlled by the RFO.
60  If less than three tenders are received for contracts above £10,000 or if all the tenders are identical the Council may make such arrangements as it thinks fit for procuring the goods or materials or executing the works.
70  No property shall be sold, leased or otherwise disposed of without the authority of the Council, together with any other consents required by law, save where the estimated value of any one item of tangible movable property does not exceed £100. 

(Members are requested to amend/approve the expenditure limits of the Financial Regulations)

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 12.7.10
7. Risk Assessment

Members will recall that the Town Council’s Risk Assessment was reviewed at the beginning of the year and will not be due for review for another six months.  However, a recent case has come to my attention which needs to be addressed.

A Parish Council made a claim under its Fidelity Guarantee insurance after being defrauded by a member of staff, however the insurance company refused to pay out.  This was because the Council could not produce references from a previous employer, obtained before the person involved took up a position with the Council.
It must be said that Sandy Town Council has always obtained references before employing a member of staff and we have on file, references for existing staff members.  This should be reflected in the Council’s Risk Assessment and it is proposed that under “Risk of theft or dishonesty” the following paragraph should be inserted:

Staff references to be obtained for all appointments and references received to be kept until 2 years after the end of the employment period.
Under the Data Protection Act employers should not keep employee data for longer than necessary although it leaves it up to individual employers to determine how long this should be. A report will be taken to Staffing Committee so that they may determine how long to keep individual records.

(Members are requested to decide if they wish to recommend inclusion of  the above in the Risk Assessment Schedule)
8. Grass cutting and weedkilling
A number of Members have voiced concerns about the standard of the cutting of amenity grass and verges in Sandy.  These complaints have been relayed to Central Bedfordshire Council and the new contractors, Amey.  On Friday 2nd July the Clerk and Cllr Blaine met with Mr Craig Siddle, Central Bedfordshire council and Mr Peter Rees, the Landscape Supervisor for Amey.  There was a full discussion about the problems which had occurred and Mr Rees admitted that the cutting had been very poor and Amey were taking steps to remedy this.  Strimming was taking place in areas where it had not previously been done and it was agreed that this must be done more speedily in future.  Amey were also purchasing a new rotary cutting machine which would cut the long stalks and bents which were simply flattened by a cylinder mower.  A number of areas which had been habitually cut in the past were discussed and added to the grasscutting schedule (these included the verge at the top of Sunderland Road, by Downing Court and the grass triangle by the Mill bridge).

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 12.7.10
7. Risk Assessment (cont)

The group drove around the town, identifying areas which urgently needed attention.  While doing this the extent of the weed problem in gutters and on footways was also discussed.  Mr Rees undertook to try to bring forward the weed killing in Sandy to next week and Mr Siddle said that a week later a road sweeping machine would be sent out to try to clear up the resulting debris. It was felt that this would still be ineffective on the long standing weeds but the north area of Central Bedfordshire will only have one weed treatment (the south area will have two, instead of the three they had under the old authority).

After the next round of grasscutting Members are requested to let the office know if they still have areas of concern as to the quality of the service Sandy is receiving.

(Members are requested to decide if they would like to take any further action).

9. Swimming in Sandy

The Mayor has received no response to his petition regarding the provision of a swimming pool or the use of Sandye Place School swimming pool by residents out of school hours since he presented it to Central Bedfordshire Council some time ago.

The school has quoted a price of over £3,000 for the Town Council to use the pool for four weeks and there would be additional costs in the hiring of suitably qualified life guards.

(members are requested to decide if they would like to take any further action in this matter.
10. Action for Market Towns Convention

This year’s Action for Market Towns convention is to take place on 12th and 13th October in Chippenham. The cost is £160 plus accommodation.  Workshops, study tours and plenary sessions include:

· How to run successful projects on a shoestring
· Cashing in on visitor spending
· Filling the funding gap
· Developing a healthy retail sector in your town
· How to learn from other towns using AMT’s Town Alive programme
How to develop a successful youth strategy 

· 29 June 2010.

To. 

The Mayor & Deputy Mayor of Sandy and all Councillors.

The Clerk & Deputy Clerk, Sandy Town Council.

Emailed to Mr Paul Joyce for his information.

From.

Cllr M. Pettitt, Ivel Ward, Sandy Town Council. 

Highways Liaison Member.

This is my report of a meeting held on Monday 14th June 2010 with Mr Paul Joyce, Area Technician for Amey Bedfordshire Highways on behalf of Central Bedfordshire Council. 

This, my first meeting with Mr Joyce since being appointed as Highways Liaison Member for Sandy Town Council in May 2010 began at 10 Cambridge Road after which we went for a walkabout in and around the Town Centre before driving in Mr Joyce’s car to the Filland Court and Swansholme Gardens area to inspect sections of sub standard footpath, to look at work recently undertaken and to consider the possible need for additional drop kerbs. 

In the fortnight leading up to this meeting fellow town councillors had been requested by The Clerk to notify me of any specific issues relating to footpaths, cycle ways, road defects, highways maintenance etc. which they felt might benefit by being discussed with Mr Joyce at this meeting. Only Cllr Bartlett responded via. The Deputy Clerk concerning pot holes in Park Road. 

The Deputy Clerk provided me with a list of 5. existing issues known to Mr Joyce and which it was suggested should be raised at the meeting and a further 4. matters about which he had no prior knowledge.  

Existing Issues.  

1. “Missing” Road Markings on the High Street near to J/W St Swithun's Way. 

Some markings seen to be fading rather than absent. Their condition will be monitored and action taken when necessary.

2. Bench in front of Budgens / Sorting Office is loose and needs securing to the ground.

Was inspected and the nuts on at least 2 of the 4 bolts were seen to be missing and the seat could easily be tipped back and forth. Remedial action to be taken.

The bench was seen to be missing today – presumed to have be removed pending remedial action rather than stolen? 

3. Overall condition of double yellow lines along both sides of the High Street applied following the resurfacing of the High Street in 2009.  

Along some sections the yellow lines are particularly narrow and have faded. Again these will be monitored and remarked as soon as this becomes necessary. 
4. Quality of the reinstatement across the public footpath in front of Gunn’s Bakery.

A metre wide strip of black tarmac extends across the footpath to the edge of the highway and then half that width from the far side of the carriageway to the rear of the property occupied by Alders Opticians and The Maharajah Restaurant. The black tarmac is in marked contrast to the much lighter, golden surface applied as part of the Town Centre refurbishment and is aesthetically not desirable. Mr Joyce undertook to make investigations with a view to determining the background and to identifying whose responsibility it would be to carry out remedial works. 

No up to date news on this item.  

5. The condition of the carriageway in the High Street adjacent to the entrance to the Town Centre Car Park.

Remedial works are necessary to bring he carriageway surface up to the required standard, to prevent ponding in wet weather and to apply the necessary white and yellow road markings.

No up to date news on this item.  

New Issues.

1. The brown Tourist Information sign located in the High Street at the junction with Ivel Road needs securing / straightening.

The sign was seen to be loose on its lamp post and at the time pointing directly down Ivel Road. 

No remedial action taken to date.

2. The brown Tourist Information sign located next to Mamas Cafe similarly needs securing / straightening.

Ditto item 1. with sign pointing north along the High Street rather than into the town centre car park as intended.

No remedial action taken to date.
3. Illuminated traffic bollard near to Barclays Bank in need of replacement.

No defect identified. I suspect this was the bollard referred to on the Customer Service Bulletin and attended to and made safe on 21 May 2010 under Order Number 40251

4. Planter near to Lion Press and the Baptist Church has been moved (by a lorry?) exposing un-surfaced footpath.

It has been shifted a few inches but it is unclear how it is known this was caused by a lorry. Could probably be shifted back into position manually requiring at least 2 -3 persons. 

No remedial action taken to date.

Additional Items Discussed.    

1. Pot holes in Park Road.

It was observed that a seemingly rather poor token attempt had been made to fill the 2 largest pot holes. The filling in both has already begun to sink and pull away from the sides of each hole and clearly a more serious attempt to remedy larger areas of defective highway in the vicinity is urgently required.  White lines were seen to have been sprayed roughly around these areas.  

No remedial action taken to date.

2. Pot holes in Bedford Road

There are pot holes in a backfilled trench across Bedford Road adjacent to Albion Court junction. These were the subject of Reference Number 117536A on the Customer Services Bulletin in March 2010. Subsequently some work was undertaken to remedy the defect(s) but this work has proved inadequate and a better more permanent reinstatement is required. 

No remedial action taken to date.

Similarly there is a long depression rather than a pot hole close to the centre of Bedford Road carriageway opposite Woodfines Solicitors with white lines sprayed around it awaiting repairs / reinstatement. 

No further remedial action taken to date.

3. Condition of carriageway in St Swithun’s Way.

There were seen to be numerous significant defects, potholes etc. along the length of St Swithun’s Way many of them at the site of previous patching. The particular problems relating to this road are well known, especially to some fellow councillors, notably Messrs Blaine and Aldis the former having had discussions on the issue with Mr Basil Jackson.   

Mr Joyce has since re-visited St Swithun’s Way and has made numerous marks and lines on the carriageway ahead of further extensive patching which he has told me should take place shortly although it is accepted that this is not the ideal long term solution to the problems which are likely to recur in due course. 

4. Condition of Footpaths in Filland Court and along sections of Swansholme Gardens.  

The footpath in Filland Court is generally to a poor standard notably but by no means exclusively at the far end. Likewise certain lengths of footway and driveways across grass verges in Swansholme Gardens are cracked, uneven and devoid of any or any significant top surface dressing material. Some work has been undertaken fairly recently in this area and extending round to Foster Grove to provide drop kerbs at junctions and cross over points.

Mr Joyce indicated that he did not see that there was any need or indeed scope for additional drop kerbs in the vicinity. 

Mr Joyce did however advise that there is an additional sum of £18k available specifically for allocation to footway repairs in Sandy and which must be allocated and spent before the autumn. 

It was agreed with Mr Joyce that I would report this to colleagues and perhaps provide them with a list of possible locations in the town where this might be spent and to which others might wish to add  their own ideas. Just to give some idea of how far such a sum might go Mr Joyce advised that a 1meter length of average width footpath costs £45 to replace indicating that there would be sufficient funds for approximately 400mtrs. 

Additional Items Raised Since the Meeting.     

        1.  An elector had complained about 2 signs placed on the public footpath in front of  Barclays Bank by the butchers shop (Stewpots) opposite and which he suggested caused an  obstruction. The elector had complained to the butchers shop in the first nstance and had seemingly received abuse as a result.

 Mr Joyce has informed me by telephone today that he has written to the butchers 

 shop requesting that the signs be removed and to date had received no response. By way of information I told Mr Joyce that one or more such signs have been regularly placed in the location by the same shop probably for the last 5 – 10 years.  In addition there are similar such signs placed elsewhere in the town by other traders including the car wash people currently operating in Budgens Car Park. 

 2.  Mr Joyce had been contacted regarding the loose drain / man hole cover in the High Street opposite St Swithun’s Church – Report Number 126997A on the latest Customer Service Bulletin.

Mr Joyce has informed me by telephone today that remedial work has been 

completed and the job closed. 

3. Mr Joyce also told me today that he had been made aware of Report Number 126992A on the latest Customer Service Bulletin. This relates to the wide trench which was dug across the High Street between the construction site on the west side and property number 103. 

 Mr Joyce is in agreement that the quality of the present reinstatement is 

 substandard but is believed to be only temporary having been necessary in 

 connecting the potential properties being built to the main drains. Mr Joyce will 

 closely monitor the situation and in due course will ensure that the final 

 reinstatement is to the same standard as the carriageway which was only laid a little more than twelve months ago. 

Mr Joyce and I mutually agreed that this was a productive and worthwhile meeting and we agreed to keep in touch by telephone and email regarding current and new items and to meet again in 3 – 6 months or sooner if necessary. 

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Communications Sub-committee meeting held on Monday 24th May 2010 at 6.45 pm.

Present: Cllr Aldis (Chairman), Cllr Jones, Cllr Smith, Cllr Mrs Sutton. 

1. Apologies for absence: Cllr D Broughton 

2. Summer Newsletter

Resolved: That the following items should be included in the Newsletter
Page 1 – Photos and contents

Pages 2 & 3 – Mayor’s message, Town Council news, reports on allotments and circus

Pages 4 & 5 – Report and Photos of Get Involved Fair

Page 6 – Articles on 4 organisations in Sandy (ones that did not attend the fair)

Page 7 – Articles on Town Plan, the new football/basketball area at Sunderland Road Rec and the Youth Shelter

Page 8 – Dates of meetings etc.

If there is roman article on the Riddy could be included.

Resolved: That the following deadlines should be used for production of the newsletter:

Friday 25th June – copy deadline

Friday 16th July – publication date

4. Date and Time of Next Meeting

Monday 23rd August 2010 at 6.45 pm.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Dog Control and Enforcement Working Group held on Thursday 17th June 2010

Present: Cllrs Pettitt (Chairman), Blaine and White

1. Apologies – Cllr Broughton 

2. Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 29th March 2010.

Cllr Blaine pointed out that item 4. Additional Dog Bins It was suggested that at least one bin was needed on Laburnum Road (That Laburnum Road should be changed to London Road), near Western Way and also on the gravel road at the bottom of Ivel Road, opposite the path through to Woolfield.

Resolved: That with the amendment the minutes of the meeting be received and approved.

3. Location of Dog bins

The group noted that no Member of the Town Council had suggested any locations for additional dog bins.

The group were informed that Question 55 of the Town Plan would ask for locations of additional dog bins.

4. Dog Control Order

The group were informed by Cllr Blaine that Central Bedfordshire Council have discussed about Dog Control Orders. 

Following discussion the group,

Resolved to recommend: (a) That the Clerk contacts Louise Ashmore at BATPC if Sandy Town Council decide to employ an Enforcement Officer, to find out if other local Councils would be interested in sharing the Enforcement Officer.

(b) The need to consider litter, graffiti and parking.

(c) That the Clerk contacts Louise Ashmore at BATPC as the Town Council is thinking about an order.

Resolved: That the Clerk writes to Gary Alderson, Director of Sustainable Communities at Central Bedfordshire Council for a definitive answer on estimated time of arrival for the order.

Cllr White read out a section of item 11 Dog Control from the Town Council agenda 18th January 2010 “Central Bedfordshire Council will shortly be starting the process to implement new measures under The Clean Neighbourhoods & Environment Act. The new Dog Control Order will apply to all open land across the district and will increase the fixed penalty notice from £50 to £80”
5. Any Other Business

Cllr Blaine informed the group that Central Bedfordshire Council is going to review the contract for parking wardens. The current contract is coming to an end and the reason for the review is cost based and effectiveness.

6. Date of Next Meeting 

Resolved: That a date for a meeting is set when an answer has been received from Gary Alderson, Director of Sustainable Communities at Central Bedfordshire Council.
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